
Tooele City Council 
Work Session Meeting Minutes

Date:  
Wednesday, November 2, 2016
Time:  
5:00 p.m.

Place:  
Tooele City Hall, Large Conference Room

90 North Main St., Tooele, Utah
City Council Members Present:

Chairman Brad Pratt
Scott Wardle

Dave McCall
Steve Pruden

Debbie Winn

City Employees Present:

Mayor Patrick Dunlavy

Glenn Caldwell, Finance Director
Jim Bolser, Director of Community Development and Public Works
Paul Hansen, City Engineer
Michelle Pitt, Recorder
Roger Baker, City Attorney
Rachelle Custer, City Planner

Brian Roth, Parks and Recreation Director

Kami Perkins, Human Resource Director
Minutes prepared by Michelle Pitt

1.  Open Meeting
Chairman Pratt called the meeting to order at 5:02 p.m.
2. Roll Call
Brad Pratt, Present

Scott Wardle, Present
Dave McCall, Present
Steve Pruden, Present
Debbie Winn, Present
3. Discussion:
Chairman Pratt amended the agenda to discuss the England Acres Park Master Plan first.

· England Acres Park Master Plan

Presented by Brian Roth

Mr. Roth explained that he and members of a committee have been working on this park master plan for several months.  The master plan was included in the packet for the Council so that they could have an overall view of the plan.  Mr. Roth listed the committee members: Jim Bolser, Paul Hansen, Terra Sherwood, Rachelle Custer, Councilman Pruden, Brian Roth, Shilo Baker, and Mayor Dunlavy.   Mr. Roth introduced Dan Sonntag, from the firm of MGB+A.   

Mr. Sonntag explained that their firm is a landscape architectural firm.  He said that parks are their specialty and their passion.  They were competitively selected for this project.  The master plan is where they assemble their park ideas.  Mr. Sonntag discussed several concepts for the park, including options with a baseball court, splash pad, less open lawn, more open lawn, and sequences of spaces.  Mr. Sonntag said that he met with committee members and then more ideas were put together to include sports fields with different levels of emphasize, a big play feature, extra pavilions, expanded parking, and trails.  The plan they decided on included division of spaces and compartments, including a ball field and additional park components.  It still left a lot of open lawn which could allow for soccer games, or other types of fields in those areas.  Mr. Roth added that the original plan included sports extensive ball fields.  The parks department talked with baseball and softball organizations and felt that those needs were currently being met.  The committee wanted the park to be a place that had a family theme, with some unique features that would draw families to the park.  

Mr. Sonntag stated that they focused on extra pavilions, an amphitheater, overlooks, additional parking, areas of native vegetation, a spot in the creek where an annual water event could be indicated such as a 100 year storm, or a 500 year event.  The plan also included a  youth baseball field and a unique playground.  They used the theme of train, railroad and mining history.  The playground would have features based on this theme, such as a train car play feature, engine in a play feature, train depot pavilion, toddler zone that would be mine-themed, water feature with a manual pump for kids to pump, a mine slice, diggers, and a sand feature.  It would also include mining-type toys, and a mine mountain play tower including slides, rock climbing features, zip line, and swings.  

Mr. Baker expressed a liability concern for some of the features depicted in the concept drawings.  Mr. Sonntag answered that it would be safe and concerns would be addressed.  Mr. Sonntag explained that they work with playground manufacturers who work through the features to ensure safety.  The Mayor added that these same concerns came up in their committee meetings.   He added that there are other parks that have some of these features, and they are built safely.
Mr. Sonntag presented the full project estimate at $5.5 million, with an option to only complete Phase 1, Scenario 1 at $1.8 million.  This option would include the ball field, parking lot and a section of grass.  Another option, Scenario 2 excluded the baseball field, but included a portion of the trail, and the playground at $2.8 million.  Both scenarios included about the same square footage.  Mr. Sonntag stated that they are in a fundraising component now that they have a plan.  
Mayor Dunlavy stated that the City would not be able to build the $5.5 million park at once.  There are park impact fees that the City would like to use.  The plan has always been to phase the park in.  He pointed out that England Acres is a big park.  Administration wanted to make sure that the Council was able to review the plan and give input before going forward.  The Mayor went on to say that things weren't just thrown together without input from softball and baseball organizations.  He said that softball and baseball needs were currently being met.  Mayor Dunlavy stated that the park in Overlake was intended to be the more athletic-type park.  The Overlake park doesn't impact as many homes as the traffic to the England Acres park would. The Mayor said that athletic complexes are expensive to build and maintain, but as City teams grow, the City will plan to provide for them.  Mayor Dunlavy complimented the committee for their work on this project.  He said that they wanted this park to be unique and to involve as many people in the community as they could.  This park would give the City something that they don’t currently have, it will be unique.  He thanked Dan Sonntag for his patience in this process, explaining that he was asked to make many changes to the plan.
Councilwoman Winn felt that Mr. Sonntag and the committee had done an excellent job and that the park would be very unique.

Ms. Perkins asked how big the amphitheater would be.  Mr. Sonntag answered that it would accommodate approximately 300 people on the hillside.  Mr. Roth said that it may be similar to the pavilion at the aquatic park on the corner, at about 30 x 60 feet.  Mr. Roth asked the Council to think about how much money they wanted to put in to something like an amphitheater, and how much would it really get used over the year.  Mayor Dunlavy said that if the City tried to put in a large amphitheater, it would require a lot of parking.  They didn’t want to take up the whole park in parking.  
Mayor Dunlavy asked the Council to let him or Mr. Roth know if they had other ideas regarding the design of the park over the next couple of weeks.  He mentioned that the City hoped to begin this project this Spring.  Mayor Dunlavy said that Mr. Sonntag's firm searches for grants to help with the cost of parks.

Chairman Pratt said that he was impressed with the job the committee had done.  Chairman Pratt thanked Mr. Sonntag for the work he had done.  The Mayor reminded the Council that that area of the City does not have a park.  Mr. Baker said he appreciated that point because the same point supported the acquisition of the 26-acre property in the first place, and the City needs a regional park facility and that was the place above all other areas at the time that lacked facilities.    

Mr. Sonntag said that they combine with Bonneville Research for fundraising.  They have compiled a list of potential donors.  Mr. Sonntag asked Council and staff to get with Mr. Roth to see if they know anybody on the donor list, or know anyone that works for one of the organizations.  He said it was always beneficial if someone knows someone, rather than having to make a "cold" call.  His firm will launch into the fundraising more aggressively now that there is a plan.  That Mayor stated that they will get the Council's input first, decide on which phase to proceed with, then come back to the Council, with a schedule of construction and drawings, etc.  

· Ordinance 2016-19 An Ordinance of Tooele City Amending the Tooele City Policies and Procedures Manual
Presented by Kami Perkins
Ms. Perkins stated that this was being presented to the Council as a discussion.  Some of the amendments were to keep up to date with changes of law, some were to keep policies consistent with City practices, and others were policy changes in general.  Ms. Perkins summarized the amendments:
Section 1:  Equal Employment Opportunity Statement - there were some changes at the legislature regarding accommodations in the workplace for pregnancy, and breastfeeding mothers.  
Section 9:  Compensation – The City complies with the Fair Labor Standards Act.  Obama's administration is trying to raise wages for the working class.  One issue that has come out is who is "exempt".  In order for a position to now be exempt for overtime and record keeping requirements, an employee has to meet a salary threshold and a certain duties test.  With those changes, some exempt positions are now becoming non-exempt.  Ms. Perkins explained that the City has done an evaluation of exempt positions to determine who will be affected.  The City’s compliance date is December 2nd.  The majority of the positions remain exempt, but six positions would be moved back.  A small salary adjustment was done for one employee.  These changes required some changes to policies.
Section 29:  Benefits – Proposing a revision to add part time elected officials to be eligible for a health insurance package, remove the affordable health care implementation, and make some changes to the flexible spending account.  The other changes include some clean up measures on the policies that aren't needed there any longer.
Section 24: Travel – Proposing changes for same day meal reimbursement.  Also clarifying questions on the City's policy regarding employees requiring to travel.  There were some questions where a City vehicle may be available but employees want to take their own vehicle because they want to take family with them, or if a group is going, they want to take their own vehicle.  In the past, the City would reimburse employees for fuel.  Instead of a mileage reimbursement, employees would provide a receipt and they would be reimbursed for their fuel.  The City is proposing a change so that managers determine the reasonableness of the situation.  Some employees drive economical vehicles and others drive less economical vehicles.  In those circumstances, and the manager approves it, the employee would be eligible for a mileage reimbursement at the same rate that police officers receive to take their vehicles home - 50% of the reimbursement rate as set by the finance department.   
Ms. Perkins stated that a fiscal impact statement was prepared for the Council and included in their packet.  One of the Council had a question on same day meal reimbursement.  Ms. Perkins indicated that the IRS recommended a clear policy on meals when there is not an overnight stay.  Meals can be reimbursed, but they qualify as a taxable fringe benefit to the employee, unless they fall under an exemption.  One exception can be when meals are provided at the facility.  Ms. Perkins listed the City Council work session as an example.  She said having a meal at the meeting was fine because they were discussing City-related business.  If the meeting was conducted at a restaurant, it would be different.  An employee who has to work overtime, like a snow plow driver, it’s okay to have their meal.  Employees that have a business lunch meeting, to conduct business is also an exception.  Incidental meals like coffee, donuts, occasional parties, holidays, etc., when there is not overnight travel is allowed.
Ms. Perkins explained some other scenarios:  If an employee has training in Salt Lake City, and lunch is brought in during the conference, with a keynote speaker, the employee is considered to be working.  In the case where the conference breaks at 11:30, everyone goes to lunch on their own, meals can be reimbursed, but it has to be on an employee's paycheck and included as a taxable benefit.  If the training is out at noon, and two employees decide to have lunch before returning to work, the manager decides if it was necessary to conduct business during that lunch, or if the business could have taken place at the workplace.  
Ms. Perkins explained that she tried to have a consistent policy that would apply to all employees.  There can't be a hidden compensation in the policy.  Ms. Perkins also indicated that there is a proposal to raise the comp time accrual amount, but it should not accrue additional expenses for the City.   

Ms. Perkins stated that she will bring these proposed changes to the Council at the next meeting for consideration.

4. Close Meeting to Discuss Litigation, and Property Acquisition
Councilwoman Winn moved to close the meeting.  Councilman Wardle seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  

Those in attendance during the closed session were:  Glenn Caldwell, Roger Baker, Jim Bolser, Mayor Patrick Dunlavy, Paul Hansen, Michelle Pitt, Brian Roth, Kami Perkins, Councilman McCall, Councilman Wardle, Councilman Pruden, Councilwoman Winn, and Chairman Pratt.  
The meeting closed at 6:00 p.m.
No minutes were taken on these items.
5. Adjourn
Councilman Wardle moved to adjourn the meeting.  Councilman McCall seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  
The meeting adjourned at 6:43 p.m.
The content of the minutes is not intended, nor are they submitted, as a verbatim transcription of the meeting.  These minutes are a brief overview of what occurred at the meeting.
Approved this 16th day of November, 2016
___________________________________________________ 

Brad Pratt, Tooele City Council Chair
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